
 
WEST SHORE SCHOOL DISTRICT 

Lewisberry, PA 

April 11, 2024 

The West Shore School Board met in regular session at 6:30 p.m. with President Thomas presiding. 

 

The following members were present: Brinton, Brent, Cox, Davis, Guistwhite, Kambic, Tierney, and 

Trone.   

 

Administrators present: Stoltz, Gay, Argot, Boone, Sanders, Unti, Fourhman, Harrison, and 

Vogelsong.  Solicitor:  Hall and Say. 

 

Recognition by the 

Board 

 

  

Mrs. Cox gave Shout Outs for Junior Achievement’s BizTown 

at New Cumberland Middle School and the math competition at 

all three middle schools. 

 

Mrs. Tierney gave a Shout Out to everyone who attended the 

Board meeting.  Mrs. Tierney also thanked the community 

members who provided public comments to the Board and 

focused on Cedar Cliff High School Senior Caleb Masshardt. 

 

Mr. Kambic talked about many activities at Highland 

Elementary School. 

 

Mr. Trone highlighted the work at Pennsylvania School Board 

Association’s Advocacy Day and shared recognitions from 

York County Alliance for Learning’s recent dinner, including 

presenting Mr. Guistwhite with a plaque that had been 

presented in his honor. 

 

Dr. Stoltz highlighted Scott Mull’s work on the Math 24 

competition, recent Pi Day celebrations, and the pending 

retirement of Marjorie Hartman. 

 

Opportunity for 

Students to Speak on 

Business Items 

 

 

 

 Cedar Cliff High School Senior Caleb Masshardt highlighted 

the important items that happen in Board meetings and asked 

the Board to avoid the animosity that is being shown as the 

Board works through the solicitor selection process while 

encouraging the Board to follow a deliberate process.  These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Opportunity for the 

Public to Speak on 

Business Items 

 

 Debbie Aldridge, Etters, shared her desire to avoid changing 

solicitors.  These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

William Alexander, Lemoyne, expressed concerns about the 

lack of RFP in selecting new legal counsel. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 



 
 

 

Diane Andes, New Cumberland, shared her indignation in the 

way appointing a new solicitor appears to be going. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Samuel Andes, New Cumberland, raised questions about the 

method used to identify a new solicitor. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Mary Ellen and Thomas Banks, Mechanicsburg, expressed 

concerns about the hiring and firing of the solicitor, then 

encouraged the Board to move forward with the RFP process. 

 

Rose Baker, New Cumberland, expressed concerns related to 

the RFP and making sure the Sunshine Law is being followed. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Debra Barr, New Cumberland, implored the Board to 

reconsider appointing new legal counsel and to follow protocols 

the District has used in the past. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Karin Beam, Lewisberry, expressed disappointment in the 

attempt to hire a solicitor without going through the RFP 

process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Rachel Beaver, Mechanicsburg, asked the Board not to move 

forward with appointing new legal counsel without the RFP 

process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Jacquelyn Behney, New Cumberland, implored the Board to 

table the solicitor vote, follow the RFP process, and, if 

necessary, hire local solicitors who are knowledgeable in the 

area of school law. These comments were shared with the 

Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Stephanie Bell, Lewisberry, advocated for following through 

with the RFP process related to legal services. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Marvin Beshore, New Cumberland, expressed objections 

related to the dismissal of Stock and Leader and highlighted 

problems with the process used in bringing forward a potential 

new solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 



 
 

Sarah Bickley, Camp Hill, shared disapproval for violations of 

the Sunshine Act related to selecting a new solicitor. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Dara Bourassa, New Cumberland, advocated for continuing 

with the RFP process for legal services. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Joann Bowen, Etters, expressed concerns about circumventing 

the RFP process to appoint new legal counsel. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Angela Britcher, New Cumberland, advocates for the district to 

get back to its core focus, highlighting concerns related to the 

lack of RFP in hiring a solicitor. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Douglas Brown, Mechanicsburg, expressed concerns about the 

lack of transparency in the way a new solicitor is being 

identified. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Alana Bubnis, New Cumberland, expressed multiple concerns 

related to the lack of transparency in appointing a new solicitor 

and suggested the potential of the Board President stepping 

down. These comments were shared with the Board in advance 

of the meeting. 

 

Lisa Budwig, Lemoyne, shared concerns about the process 

being used for the selection of legal counsel. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Ellyn Campbell, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about 

dismissing the current solicitor and appointing a new one. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Gabrielle Chidester, Camp Hill, expressed concerns about the 

process used and the qualifications of the potential new 

solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Ted and Donna Christiansen, Etters, expressed concerns about 

how the District is handling the appointment of a solicitor. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

 



 
Cynthia Cicak, New Cumberland, expressed concerns related to 

Sunshine violations in the appointment of new legal counsel. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Kevin Cicak, New Cumberland, expressed concerns related to 

Sunshine violations in the appointment of new legal counsel 

and advocated the District to follow the RFP process. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Jennifer Cline, New Cumberland, asked the Board to issue an 

RFP before hiring a new solicitor. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

JaAnn Conroy, New Cumberland, expressed despair and 

disgust over dispensing with carefully-written policy and 

procedures concerning an RFP in hiring a new solicitor. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Michael and Kristin Coolsen, New Cumberland, encouraged the 

District to move forward with the RFP process for legal 

counsel. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Susan Craley, Lewisberry, advocated for use of the RFP process 

related to legal counsel. These comments were shared with the 

Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Tammy Cravener, Lewisberry, is hopeful the Board will take 

the necessary steps to address concerns related to appointment 

of legal counsel without an RFP. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Pamela Cullen, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about the 

process of appointing legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Faith Curran, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about 

hiring legal counsel without use of an RFP. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Lauren Daily, Mechanicsburg, expressed a number of concerns 

related to the lack of legal services RFP and violations of the 

Sunshine Act of Pennsylvania. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

 

 



 
Barry Denk, Mechanicsburg, asked a number of questions about 

the process and regulations related to the Sunshine Act, legal 

services RFP, and qualifications of the potential new solicitor. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Erin Edwards, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about the 

lack of using an RFP in the solicitor selection process. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Diane Farrell, New Cumberland, opposed moving forward in 

selecting new legal counsel without an RFP. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Alexandra Fetzko, Mechanicsburg, advocated for use of the 

RFP process in looking at potential legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Leslie Fields, Lemoyne, asked the Board to retain the existing 

solicitor. 

 

Maureen Flower, Mechanicsburg, expressed concerns about the 

process used for appointing a new solicitor. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Tom Flynn, Etters, expressed disgust with the efforts to install a 

new solicitor without regard for due process or the Sunshine 

Law. These comments were shared with the Board in advance 

of the meeting. 

 

Mary Gelenser, New Cumberland, shared concerns and 

questions related to the process used for selecting legal counsel. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Christopher Gendron, New Cumberland, shared concerns 

related to the potential replacement of the District’s solicitor. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Elaine Georges, New Cumberland, advocated for following 

proper procedure in hiring a solicitor. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Jennifer Gilmore, Etters, expressed concerns about the Board’s 

actions and how the pursuit of new legal counsel has 

progressed. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 



 
 

Tonya Gilmore, Etters, disagrees with appointing the new 

solicitor and encourages the use of recurring RFPs for district 

partnerships. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Deb Gray, Camp Hill, expressed concerns related to 

implications from failure to follow established procedures and 

the need to ensure competent and ethical legal representation. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Edward Griscagage, New Cumberland, expressed concerns 

about the appointment of a new solicitor. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Janet Griscagage, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about 

lack of compliance with the Sunshine Law in relation to the 

appointment of a new solicitor. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Renee Greenawalt, Camp Hill, expressed frustration with the 

potential of ousting the District’s current solicitor and potential 

violations of Sunshine Law. These comments were shared with 

the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Raquel Greene, Lewisberry, expressed her objections to the 

appointment of new legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Robin Goudy, Etters, expressed concerns about the way Board 

leadership is handling selection of legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Heather Hall, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about a 

criminal investigation related to improper placement of a 

solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Jody Harclerode, Camp Hill, encouraged the board to stop the 

process of changing solicitors until the correct process is 

followed. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Eric Harkreader, Camp Hill, thanked the board for the service 

and expressed concerns with the unusual steps being taken to 

fire the solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance of the meeting. 

 



 
Heidi Hartman, Lewisberry, expressed concerns related to the 

process of appointing new legal counsel and encouraged 

compliance with the Sunshine Act and RFP process. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Christin Heidingsfelder, New Cumberland, advocated for the 

use of an RFP in making the decision for legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Carol Helsel, Lemoyne, asked the Board to reengage in the RFP 

process for selection of legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Rich and Dorothy Horn, Lemoyne, expressed concerns about 

the selection of new legal counsel without transparency or due 

diligence. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Richard and Margaret Horn, Lemoyne, encouraged the Board to 

retain its current solicitor and shared questions about the 

process that was used. These comments were shared with the 

Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Kari Hultman, Lemoyne, shared her bewilderment with Board 

leadership for their determination to replace the current 

solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Linda Humes, Mechanicsburg, opposes hiring a solicitor in an 

underhanded way. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance of the meeting. 

 

Kirsten Hyatt, New Cumberland, expressed concerns related to 

the appointment of new legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Jan Jarrett, Mechanicsburg, expressed concerns about the 

process used in selecting legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Teressa Kilheffer, Camp Hill, expressed concerns about the 

appointment of new legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Jennifer King, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about 

suspending section 7 of Board Policy 5 and about appointment 

of a solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 



 
 

Robert Krepps, Camp Hill, expressed concern about potential 

violation of the Sunshine Law related to appointment of the 

solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Deidre Lenker, Camp Hill, expressed support for following the 

RFP and Sunshine requirements related to hiring a new 

solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Lena Lieux-Brechbiel, Lemoyne advocated for use of the RFP 

process if a new solicitor is going to be hired. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Skye Leppo, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about the 

way legal counsel has been selected, the private meeting with 

Independence Law Center, and called for a change in Board 

leadership. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Lori Maas, Mechanicsburg, encouraged the Board to move 

forward with the legal services RFP rather than trying to avoid 

the process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Jill Manlove, Camp Hill, expressed concerns about the lack of 

transparency related to the appointment of legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Matthew Marshall, Mechanicsburg, expressed concerns about 

the competence or the intent of the Board in moving forward 

with a new solicitor before finishing the RFP process. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Nancy Mays, Etters, advocated for use of an RFP in selecting 

legal counsel. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Sandra McCarver, Lemoyne, expressed concern that the District 

is not following a process in selecting new legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Dan Mickle, New Cumberland, shared concerns about agenda 

items 5.a and 5.b. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance of the meeting. 

 



 
Teri Mickle, New Cumberland, shared concerns regarding the 

proposed dismissal of the current solicitor and the hiring of a 

new one. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Diana Miles, Etters, called on the Board to do its due diligence 

in following the RFP process and to ensure the District’s lawyer 

has experience in school law. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Frank Miles, Etters, objected to moving forward appointing 

new legal services without an RFP for legal services. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Maureen Minard, Camp Hill, does not agree with bringing in 

new solicitors. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Gaylon Morris, Lemoyne, expressed concerns with the way 

Board leadership is working to replace the school solicitor. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Joe and Amy Moritz, New Cumberland, encouraged the Board 

to delay appointing legal counsel and move forward with the 

RFP process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Sheri Moyer, New Cumberland, expressed concerns related to 

the process used to change solicitors in violation of the 

Sunshine Act. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Lois Musto, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about Board 

leadership in the appointment of legal counsel. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Amanda Mutchlet, Camp Hill, advocated for a transparent RFP 

process when looking at a new solicitor. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Angela Neff, Etters, expressed concerns related to the 

appointment of legal counsel. 

 

Adam Nobile, Mechanicsburg, asked questions and shared 

concerns related to the appointment of a new solicitor. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 



 
Jessica Oaks, New Cumberland, shared concerns regarding the 

process for appointing a solicitor. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Kim Patterson, Etters, shared her anger at the process currently 

being used to potentially appoint a new solicitor. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Kari Pincin, Camp Hill, advocated for use of the RFP process 

for selection of legal counsel. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

MaryBeth Quirin, Camp Hill, expressed concerns about 

selecting new legal counsel without public information on these 

changes. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Amanda Rosen, Camp Hill, advocated for use of the RFP in 

looking at legal counsel. 

 

Karen Robison, New Cumberland, encouraged the Board to 

maintain the current solicitor until the completion of the RFP 

process with a Board committee is completed. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Joyce Roy, Lemoyne, asked several questions about agenda 

item 5.b on the Board’s agenda for April 11, 2024. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Susan Ryder, New Cumberland, advocated for use of the agreed 

upon process for selecting legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Justin Scharlau, Etters, advocated for the use of an RFP when 

picking new legal counsel. 

 

Christopher Sigmon, Mechanicsburg, expressed concerns about 

the way Board leadership has attempted to release the solicitor. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Angela Smith, New Cumberland, expressed deep misgivings 

about the process used to select new legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

 

 



 
Matthew Smith, New Cumberland, expressed concerns related 

to Sunshine violations and qualification of the potential new 

solicitor. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Sue Smith, New Cumberland, expressed her dismay at 

appointing legal counsel without use of an RFP. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Nancy Snyder, New Cumberland, advocated for an open RFP 

process related to the selection of legal counsel. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Fred Stoltenburg, Camp Hill, expressed concerns related to 

potential violations of the Sunshine Law and Rules of Conduct, 

in relation to changing legal counsel. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Michele Suggs, New Cumberland, expressed opposition to 

circumventing the RFP process. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Liisa Temple, Lewisberry, expressed concerns about the process 

being used for the selection of a new solicitor. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Jill Titus, encouraged the Board to issue an RFP related to legal 

services. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Robert Turner, Lemoyne, expressed concerns about recent 

actions by Board leadership involving the secretive activity to 

move away from the current Solicitor. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Martha Uber, York Haven, shared concerns about the potential 

of appointing a solicitor without going through the RFP 

process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Joe Underwood, Etters, expressed concerns about selection of 

the new legal counsel. These comments were shared with the 

Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Jane Vivier, Etters, expressed concern about forgoing the RFP 

process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 



 
Kathleen Wagner, New Cumberland, encouraged the Board to 

abandon the planned suspension of policy and appointment of a 

new solicitor while supporting the idea of releasing an RFP. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Catherine Wertz, Etters, asked the Board to delay voting on a 

new solicitor and move forward with the regular review 

process. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance of the meeting. 

 

Mary Weston, Lemoyne, advocated for use of an RFP in 

selection of legal counsel. These comments were shared with 

the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Paula Wiley, New Cumberland, shared concern about the lack 

of RFP in determining the solicitor. These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Dawn Wilson, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about 

suspension of Section 7 Board Policy 005, discouraged Board 

members from bypassing correct procedures and informed the 

Board of her contact to the District Attorney relating to the 

potential impropriety of the way the appointment of a solicitor 

is being handled. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance of the meeting. 

 

Samantha Winters, Lewisberry, expressed concerns about the 

appointment and termination of legal counsel being violations 

of the Sunshine Law. These comments were shared with the 

Board in advance of the meeting. 

 

Kathryn Wolfe, Lemoyne, disapproves with the way the Board 

is moving in relating to termination and hiring legal counsel. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Jennifer Wright, Mechanicsburg, shared disappointment and 

dismay at efforts to forgo a fair, legal, and just RFP process as 

well as concerns about violation of the Sunshine Act. These 

comments were shared with the Board in advance of the 

meeting. 

 

Joei Askey, Lewisberry, expressed concerns about changing the 

rules in relation to hiring a solicitor. 

 

Jessy Aumiouxx, Mechanicsburg, reminded the Board members 

that rules should apply to the Board as well. 

 

 



 
Kenneth Berry, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about the 

suspension of Board Policy 005. 

 

Marti Bert, New Cumberland, expressed support for Ms. Say 

and expressed concerns for hiring a solicitor without a vote. 

 

Donielle Cribben, Mechanicsburg, encouraged the Board to 

listen to what people are saying and to come together for the 

sake of the students. 

 

Judy Crocenzi, Etters, shared support for teachers and concerns 

for lack of transparency in hiring a solicitor. 

 

John Elliott, Etters, shared objections to the manner in which 

the solicitor was being replaced. 

 

Julie Estep, New Cumberland, expressed concerns for the 

process of getting a new solicitor. 

 

Chris Fogarty, Camp Hill, expressed concerns for the process of 

getting new legal counsel. 

 

Sandra Gonzalez, York Haven, encouraged the Board members 

to “stand their ground” and do the job they were elected to do. 

 

Danielle Gross, Etters, quoted prior comments from Mrs. Brent 

to advocate for a legal services RFP. 

 

Kristi Harmon, Mechanicsburg, expressed her desire for the 

Board to move forward with getting a new solicitor, shared 

concerns about Board members being bullied, and highlighted 

threats that were made last week. 

 

Mrs. Brent made a motion to limit discussion, but the motion 

did not receive a vote. 

 

Joseph Heefner, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about 

the Independence Law Center and the appointment of a new 

solicitor. 

 

Tara High, Etters, expressed concerns for the process of getting 

new legal counsel. 

 

Ellen Hopkins, Lewisberry, highlighted apparent violations of 

the Sunshine Act and concerns related to the process for 

obtaining legal counsel. 

 

Roger Hummel, New Cumberland, expressed concerns for the 

process used in selecting legal counsel. 

 



 
Shelly Jones, New Cumberland, encouraged the Board to be 

guided by wisdom. 

 

Tony Kapranos, Mechanicsburg, encouraged the Board to work 

better and focus on the entire community. 

 

Heather Keller, New Cumberland, expressed concerns about the 

process used for legal counsel. 

 

William Kennedy, New Cumberland, indicated he did not 

understand replacing the solicitor in a covert fashion. 

 

Tara Kollas, Lemoyne, shared concerns for the legal process. 

 

Jeri Kramer, New Cumberland, expressed concerns for Board 

leadership and encouraged them to do better. 

 

Todd Kramer, New Cumberland, highlighted policy 

expectations and expressed concerns for the Sunshine Act. 

 

David Krebs, York, shared concerns about hiring the right 

lawyer. 

 

Dean Lackey, Camp Hill, asked why the need for change in 

policy for hiring a solicitor who was appointed on 5/23 with 

support from the current Board President. 

 

Victoria Madden, Lemoyne, encouraged the Board to follow the 

established process. 

 

Jesse Monoski, Lemoyne, appreciated the courage for allowing 

the public to speak and encouraged the Board to do the right 

thing. 

 

Scott Rodgers, Mechanicsburg, shared his opposition to 

suspending policy and appointing new legal counsel without an 

RFP. 

 

Kirsten Salvatore, Mechanicsburg, expressed concern for the 

ethics of a lawyer who would ask for records before being 

appointed. 

 

Jesse Sayre, Mechanicsburg, highlighted the importance of 

transparency and accountability related to the Sunshine Law 

and following the RFP process. 

 

Karen Taylor, New Cumberland, expressed concern for the 

process used in selecting legal counsel. 

 

 



 
Janel Trowbridge, Dover, argued that what the Board is doing 

would not be acceptable for employees to do and encouraged 

the Board to follow through on the RFP process. 

 

Kate Wirt, York Haven, expressed concern for the process 

being used for appointing the solicitor. 

 

Debra Yates, Lemoyne, advocated for servant leadership, 

expressed concern for the process being used, and encouraged 

the Board to work together. 

 

Charles Young, Camp Hill, expressed concern for the process 

used in selecting the solicitor and encouraged the Board 

members to respect the limits of power. 

 

Communications  No Communications were shared with the Board. 

 

Suspension of Board 

Policy 005 

("Organization"), 

Appointments, Section 

7 

Motion: It was moved by Mrs. Brent and seconded by Mrs. Davis that 

Section 7, Appointments, Board Policy 005, be suspended.  

After a failed motion to table (below), the motion carried on a 

roll call vote 5-4, with Guistwhite, Kambic, Tierney, and Trone 

voting in the negative. 

 

It was moved by Mr. Kambic and seconded by Mr. Guistwhite 

that the Suspension of Board Policy 005, Appointments, 

Section 7 be tabled.  Motion failed to carry on a roll call vote 4-

5, with Brinton, Brent, Cox, Davis, and Thomas voting in the 

negative. 

 

Appointment of 

Solicitor and 

Authorization for 

Engagement of Legal 

Services 

Motion: It was moved by Mrs. Brent and seconded by Mrs. Davis that 

Kevin Hall of Tucker Arensberg be appointed legal counsel.  

The motion carried on a roll call vote 5-4, with Guistwhite, 

Kambic, Tierney, and Trone voting in the negative. 

 

Mr. John Elliott objected to Board action at approximately 

10:11 PM for firing the current solicitor and hiring Attorney 

Kevin Hall based on Section 710.1(c) of the Sunshine Act (65 

Pa.C.S. sec 710.1(c)). 

 

  

Personnel  Motion: It was moved by Mrs. Brent and seconded by Mrs. Davis that 

the Board of School Directors approves Item 5.c.1.  

Reinstatement(s) – Support; Item 5.c.2. Retirement(s) – 

Professional; Item 5.c.3 Retirement (s) –Support; Item 5.c.4. 

Resignation(s) – Professional; Item 5.c.4a. Resignation(s) – 

Support; Item 5.c.5. Resignation(s) – Extra Duty; Item 5.c.6 

Alteration(s) to Employment Status – Support; Item 5.c.7. 

Alteration(s) to Employment Status - Extra Duty; Item 5.c.8. 

Appointment(s) – Professional; Item 5.c.9. Appointment(s) – 

Extra Duty; Item 5.c.10. Approval – Supplemental Time; Item 



 
5.c.11. Approval - Substitute Lists; Item 5.c.12. Approval – Bus 

Drivers. Motion carried on a roll call vote 9-0. 

 

AFSCME Collective 

Bargaining Agreement 

 

Motion: It was moved by Mr. Guistwhite and seconded by Mrs. Brent 

that the Board of School Directors approves the successor 

Collective Bargaining Agreement negotiated with AFSCME 

District Council 89 and authorizes its officers to execute the 

document as attached; 

 

Memorandum of 

Understanding 

Confirming Approval 

for Facility Dogs 

 

 approves the attached Facility Dog Memorandum of 

Understanding for Alyssa Tofani; 

Resolution in Support 

of Military Families 

 

 adopts the attached resolution in support of military-connected 

families; 

 

Cumberland Perry 

Area CTC Project 

 

 adopts the attached resolution and certificate of termination 

authorizing the action set forth as presented. 

 

Crossroads Middle 

School Chesapeake 

Bay Trip 

 

 approves the trip for Crossroads Middle School students to visit 

the Karen Noonan Memorial Environmental Education Center 

in Dorchester County, Maryland, from Friday, May 17, 2024, 

through Sunday, May 19, 2024; and  

 

Intermediate School 

Change Orders 

 

 approves the following Change Order: 

1. Fairview Plumbing Contract Change Order #4: 

$57,639.00.  

Motion carried on a roll call vote 9-0. 

 

Information Items   

 

Dr. Stoltz provided an overview of the April 18 Board agenda 

and highlighted the intent to schedule a meeting with the 

Education Law Center. 

 

Dr. Argot provided a brief synopsis of the Food Service 

Department Updates & 2024-2025 Budget Presentation. 

 

Mrs. Boone provided a very brief synopsis of the Budget 

Presentation. 

 

Opportunity for 

Students to Speak on 

General Items 

 

 

 

 

 No students addressed the Board. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
Opportunity for the 

Public to Speak on 

General Items 

 

It was moved by Mr. Brinton and seconded by Mrs. Davis that 

the Board of School Directors extend the meeting until up to 

11:00 PM.  Motion failed to carry on a roll call vote 3-6, with, 

Brent, Davis, Guistwhite, Kambic, Tierney, and Trone voting in 

the negative. 

 

Jessy Aumiouxx, Mechanicsburg, provided kudos for Mr. 

Granger on getting the new Fairview Intermediate School 

Parent Teacher Organization started.  She also expressed 

concerns for safety as she reported a photo of her car had been 

posted with the message to have her run off the road. 

 

Marti Bert, New Cumberland, gave Shout Outs to the Board 

members who voted against the motion for new legal counsel. 

 

Adjournment  There being no further business, President Thomas declared the 

meeting adjourned.  (10:30 p.m.) 

  

__________________________________ 

Dr. Ryan E. Argot, Secretary 

 


